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C S A V R

NEWS UPDATE

FOR

FRIDAY, AUGUST 7, 2009
During the summer CSAVR Executive Committee meeting last week in Chicago, a teleconference with the Government Accountability Office (GAO) staff took place to discuss GAO’s findings related to the Hill-Burton formula for Title I funds under the Rehabilitation Act. Michele Grgrich, Barbara Steele Lowney, Tom Dew and Yunni Tai participated in the discussion from GAO, fortunately, several of these fine GAO staff are individuals with whomwe have worked closely with on previous GAO reports.   GAO thanked CSAVR for helping them to obtain a 93 % response rate to their survey for the study. This analysis was authorized by the House Education and Workforce Committee, including the Chair and the Ranking Member. The GAO report on the formula study is due to be issued Sept. 30 to Congress, but may not be made available to the public until the end of October.
 
· The Study looked at 3 objectives – to assess the funding formula, to identify options for revising the formula and to look at the issues involved in incorporating performance incentives into the funding formula. The methodology consisted of data analysis, surveys, and interviews with disability advocacy groups. GAO asked the CSAVR Executive Committee that no findings be shared until the report is officially released. They did share, however, that the report did not include any recommendations, but rather options for consideration should Congress want to undertake changing the formula.
Recently, several CSAVR and National Rehabilitation Association (NRA) staff met with Kareem Dale, Special Assistant to the President for the Office of Public Engagement and a member of the White House Domestic Policy Council. In addition to Beverlee Stafford, Executive Director, and Patricia Leahy, Director of Governmental Affairs for the NRA, I was joined by Rita and Paul from our CSAVR staff. Carl Flowers, and Stacia Robertson, President of NRA and Associate Professor, Southern Illinois University also joined in on the discussion. The purpose of our meeting was primarily to discuss reauthorization of WIA, including Title IV, the Rehabilitation Act. Dale said one of his roles in the Administration was to make sure people with disabilities were invited and included in White House events.

· We discussed CSAVR’s policy priorities for reauthorization, and our position that the Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) needs to remain within the Department of Education (DOE). Dale said he had heard the rumor regarding the move of VR to the Department of Labor (DOL), but considered it to be just that. 

· We told Dale we would like the next RSA Commissioner to be knowledgeable of the VR program and hoped the Administration would hire the best person for the job, whether that individual had a disability or not. Dale said he anticipated that the new RSA Commissioner would be on board by the end of the year. 

· We talked about the stimulus funds and Dale asked that we send him some success stories related to people with disabilities who were employed because of the stimulus funds. Dale also asked that we share with him, in writing, our position on reauthorization, which we have done.

· Our partners at the meeting also shared their positions on reauthorization, which I am happy to say concur with ours. It was a very good meeting and we were very appreciative of the amount of time we had with Mr. Dale.
On Thursday, July 23, Paul, Rita and I met with Jameela Akbari and David Rowe, Office of Management & Budget. Akbari acknowledged that the OMB was in the process of preparing for WIA reauthorization. Again, we shared our policy priorities for reauthorization, including our position on the RSA Commissioner.

· We told Akbari and Rowe that CSAVR would not support moving RSA to the DOL and the reasons why. We talked about transition services and the progress VR had made in this area – relating this to RSA remaining in the DOE.

· We talked about VR’s relationship with Workforce, and some of the challenges people with disabilities faced in trying to obtain services from the Workforce system. We also talked about the need for infrastructure funding for the Workforce system. 

· We talked about the ARRA funds and asked OMB to provide clear guidance to the RSA related to the expenditure of these funds. We shared some of the struggles state agencies have shared with us regarding approval from their state governments to spend these funds. 

· Ackbari said the OMB had noticed that VR agencies were spending Title I funds at slower rates than what OMB expected and asked if we knew why. We agreed to have that conversation with our Executive Committee and provide a response to OMB following the meeting, which we have done. 

Federal Budget & Appropriations

Unlike previous years, Congress seems on track to complete action on most, if not all, of the FY 2010 appropriations bills by the end of the fiscal year, September 30.  The House has completed action all of their appropriations bills and the Senate has completed action on three of their bills with an additional eight ready for consideration by the Senate.

On July 24, by a vote of 264 to 153, the US House of Representatives approved H.R. 3293, the FY 2010 Labor-Health & Human Services-Education Appropriations bill.  The bill included funding for the following programs:

Dept of Ed/Rehabilitation Services Administration

State VR Grants - increased $110, 061 million over FY 2009. That amount of increase represents  the COLA (3.7%) for VR.

Protection & Advocacy - $18,101 million, a $1 million increase over FY 2009 

Client Assistant State Grants - $11,576 million, level funded

Supported Employment - $29,181 million, level funded

Projects with Industry - $19,197 million, level funded

Migrant & Seasonal Farm Workers - $2,239 million, level funded

Training - $37,766 million, level funded

Demonstration and Training - $9,076 million, reduced $518 thousand from FY 2009

Independent Living

State Grants - $23,450 million, level funded

Centers - $80,266 million, an increase of $3 million from FY 2009

Older Blind - $34,151 million, level funded

Department Labor/Office of Disability Employment Policy (ODEP)

ODEP - $37,031 million, a $10.352 million increase from FY 2009
This funding comes from the Work Incentive Grants at ETA that funded the Disability Program Navigators.  The Committee Report added this funding to ODEP for "a new competitive grant program that will coordinate with One-Stop Career Centers to facilitate the hiring of and retention of individuals with disabilities--incorporating the lessons learned from the Work Incentives Grant's Disability Program Navigators." 

Social Security Administration

SSA LAE - $11,465 billion, $993 million over FY 2009.  The Committee Report “and $11.4 billion for the Social Security Administration, which provides the single largest dollar increase in the bill, to help the agency process a rising number of retirement and disability claims, make progress in reducing the backlog of disability hearings, and improve services to the public.”

Consortium of Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) Employment & Training Task Force/WIA Workgroup/Transition Youth Workgroup Meetings

CCD has nearly completed a year-plus long process of developing principles and positions on the upcoming reauthorization of the Workforce Investment Act.  Paul and Rita attended the Task Force and its two Workgroups on the Workforce System and on Transition Youth.  They met most recently on July 9, July 20, July 22, July 23, and August 3.  The two Workgroups, which both Paul and Rita participated on, completed their work and now the Task Force turns its attention to finalizing a document to send to the Senate HELP and House Education & Labor Committees.  Among the outstanding issues to be addressed by the CCD Task Force are whether the 18 month limit for Supported Employment should be retained and should Supported Employment be limited to only integrated settings?  Also, should the Rehab Act establish a federal definition “Most Significantly Disabled,” should funding be set-aside in Title I for Transition Youth services, and should RSA be moved to the Department of Labor?
SSA Meetings on Electronic Medical Records Request
As reported in previous UPDATES, the disability community is in negotiations with the Social Security Administration over the best way to create an electronic medical records request system that creates a new process for medical providers to give information SSA when people apply for disability benefits.  SSA has already converted the disability application forms to an electronic format, but the Form 827 remains in paper format only.  The paper forms, which must be signed by hand, are mailed back and forth between SSA, the claimant, and various providers.  This bulky and time consuming process is creating delays in application processing.  In fact, SSA told advocates that the largest cause of delays in terms of processing disability claims at the DDS level is due to the 827 Form.

· The disability community, including CSAVR, has been in intense discussions for over a year on how to change over the medical release process to an electronic format.  The problem is that SSA wants to eliminate the Form 827 completely.  This would likely require amending the federal health insurance privacy act, known as HIPPA, an extremely unlikely scenario.  Advocates are proposing creating an “electronic Form 827.”  As part of the discussion the Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) developed the following guidelines-

The timely and accurate processing of disability claims depends on the ability of SSA and claimants to obtain the required information and medical evidence.  The current process is cumbersome for all parties – claimants, providers, and SSA.  The Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) supports efforts to make this process more efficient, including the use of electronic signatures for applications and authorizations to disclose medical information.  However, claimants’ privacy rights must be protected.  We believe it is important to note that the most significant barrier to SSA’s prompt and efficient receipt of medical evidence is not the process that protects the rights of claimants, but rather, the failure of providers, for a host of reasons discussed below, to deliver information to SSA.  We will work with SSA and Congress to find a way to obtain, as efficiently as possible, a claimant’s authorization for release of medical records to SSA, while protecting the individual’s privacy rights.   

We believe that any new process to obtain a claimant’s electronic signature should be measured against the following criteria:

(
The current system requires explicit consent from the claimant for the release of medical records.  Obtaining the claimant’s explicit consent must be preserved.

(
The explicit consent obtained from the claimant must be sent to providers.

(
The authorization to disclose information (the SSA-827) should be a separate document from the disability application.

(
SSA must have the ability to authenticate the signer’s identity.

(
SSA must require some evidence that the claimant agrees to execute the SSA-827 in electronic form.  This agreement provides evidence that the claimant is “opting in” to the process.

(
The complete electronic SSA-827 must be clearly displayed on the computer screen so that, before signing the form, the claimant can review the document, print the form, and download a copy of the form.

(
SSA must design a signing process that appropriately conveys to the claimant the significance of his/her actions.  In particular, the process must:

(a) make clear to the claimant that he or she will be doing something with legal significance (i.e., affixing a legally binding signature); 

(b) clearly specify what it is that the claimant is signing/agreeing to; 

(c) clearly specify what action or conduct constitutes the act of “signing”;

(d) be sufficiently easy for the claimant to use and create;

(e) clearly specify what the signature means, e.g., “I authorize disclosure”;

(f) be readily understood by the claimant; and 

      (g)  clearly give the claimant a choice of proceeding or not proceeding. 

(
The electronic signature used to sign the SSA-827 must include the following elements:

(1)  A symbol or process that is easy to execute but reasonably recognizable by the claimant as a signature, e.g., an “I agree . . . .” button, typing one’s name, following certain instructions, etc.

(2)  Ensure that the claimant’s electronic signature, once executed, is attached to or logically associated with the SSA-827 being signed, is date and time-stamped, and is saved/recorded in a tamper-evidence format.

(3)  Ensure that the signing process clearly sets forth the intent with which the signature is made, e.g., “I authorize disclosure . . .,” etc.  This provides clear evidence of the claimant’s intent when signing the SSA-827 and that the claimant clearly understands the legal significance of the signing act.  

(
After signing the SSA-827, the signed copy should be available for downloading and/or printing by the claimant.

(
The authorization to disclose information that is signed at the time the application is filed provides consent to obtain information only from those providers listed in the application.

(
Unless otherwise authorized by the claimant, SSA must obtain the claimant’s authorization for newly discovered medical sources that were not identified on the application.  Our understanding is that the DDSs currently follow this procedure.  However, a claimant should be able, if he or she affirmatively chooses, to authorize SSA to contact sources not identified in the application.

(
SSA must allow claimants to limit the release of certain segments of their medical records.  This is consistent with a consumer driven release that allows the consumer/claimant to control release of his/her records. 

Improving the response rate of providers.  
We support efforts to compel providers to respond to SSA requests for information. However, the issue of creating a process to obtain the claimant’s electronic signature needs to be kept separate from the issue of improving the response rate of providers.  

We recognize that a critical consideration for SSA, which is outside the control of claimants, is improving the response rate of medical providers to requests for information.  CCD has repeatedly raised this issue in congressional testimony and comments to proposed rules.  In addition, a recent report by the GAO found that the non-responsiveness of providers was a barrier to collection of medical evidence.  The privacy rights of claimants should not be compromised due to the failure of providers to respond to SSA requests for information.

There are many reasons why providers delay or refuse to respond including:  offices and hospitals are understaffed; offices and hospitals do not see fulfilling record requests as a high priority;  reimbursement rates are inadequate; hospitals and offices insist on receiving their own form releases, even when a general HIPAA-compliant form has already been executed by the claimant; mental health outpatient treatment centers erroneously claim that HIPAA prohibits them from releasing psychotherapy notes; and claimants who, because of mental impairments, are unable to recall all of their treatment sources.

Senate Health, Education, Labor, & Pensions (HELP) Subcommittee on the Employment & Workplace Safety Hearing on Reauthorization of the Workforce Investment Act (WIA)

On July 16 Paul attended the Senate HELP Subcommittee on Employment & Workplace Safety hearing on "Modernizing the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) of 1998 to Help Workers and Employers Meet the Changing Demands of a Global Market."  You can watch the hearing online at: http://help.senate.gov/Hearings/2009_07_16/2009_07_16.html.  Also, CSAVR submitted a statement for the record after the hearing.
In attendance at the hearing was Subcommittee Chair Senator Patty Murray (D-WA), Ranking Member Senator Johnny Isakson (R-GA), and Senator Sherrod Brown (D-OH).  The witnesses included: Panel 1 - The Honorable Jane Oates, Assistant Secretary of Labor, Employment and Training Administration and The Honorable Martha Kanter, Under Secretary, U.S. Department of Education. Panel 2 - Clyde McQueen, Director, Full Employment Council, Inc., Kansas City, MO; Michael Thurmond, Commissioner, Georgia Department of Labor, Atlanta, GA; Rick Bender, President, The Washington State Labor Council, AFL-CIO, Seattle, WA; William Kiernan, Director, Institute for Community Inclusion, Boston, MA; Mary Sarris, Executive Director, North Shore Workforce Investment Board, Salem, MA; Kathy Cooper, Policy Associate, Office of Adult Literacy, Washington State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, Olympia, WA; and, Stephen Wing, Director of Workforce Initiatives, CVS Caremark, Twinsburg, OH.

· Senator Murray opened the hearing by recognizing the hard work and commitment of Senator Kennedy (D-MA) on the issue for workforce development.  Sen. Murray stated that the issue of improving the workforce system the US has always been a bipartisan effort and that she and her staff looked forward to working with Senator Isakson and his staff on this issue.  She stated that the nation needed a "competitive and skilled workforce" and cited the aerospace industry as one example of where such a workforce was in high demand (No doubt because Boeing is in Washington State).  She cited that there are over 300,000 people unemployed in Washington State and that the nation's workforce system is facing incredible challenges in these difficult economic times.  Finally, Sen. Murray stated that the workforce system must do a better job of matching the skills of job seekers with the needs of employers.  She cited healthcare as one field where this important.  This would be a theme echoed throughout the hearing.

· Senator Isakson didn't make a substantive opening statement but did acknowledge the good work of Michael Thurmond, the witness from Georgia.

· Senator Sherrod Brown's opening remarks touched on two issues: the need to rebuild our nation's infrastructure (roads, bridges, schools, etc) and that employers were having a difficult time finding job seekers that matched the skills the employers were looking for.  Sen. Brown also cited the need for "sector partnerships" - job training that leads to employment in high demand sectors and the need to better involve community colleges in the workforce system and improve the workforce boards.

· Assistant Secretary Jane Oates testified first, noting that the Departments of Labor and Education were meeting regularly to coordinate and cooperate on joint projects to improve services.  She pointed out the need for a "Two Customer Approach" - job seekers and businesses/employers, in any reauthorization, that the workforce boards needed improvement thought she didn't say what that meant specifically, that the eligibility system, especially for youth was cumbersome and a burden on youth job seekers. In a very significant and direct way Assistant Secretary Oates stated that there was "never any intention for a sequence of services" and that she hoped to "kill that for good" in a new bill.  She also disputed that there was a bias toward a "work first" only option.

· Under Secretary Martha Kanter testified next, opening her statement that she was a former member of a Local Workforce Investment Board.  She stated the need to better align WIA programs between the federal agencies such as Education, Labor, HHS, DoD, and Energy (curiously she did not mention the Veterans Administration).  She said that there were key target populations that they need to focus on: Youth - especially the drop out issue had to be a high priority; people with disabilities - one stops had to be physically and programmatically accessible, that VR was preparing people with disabilities for today's workforce needs and that early intervention and transition youth students were priority issues; that there needed to be a focus on developing and providing evidence based practices, and that low English proficiency job seekers needed better services.

· The hearing then turned to questions from Senators Murray, Isakson and Brown.  Murray asked how the Departments of Labor and Education are working together.  Both Oates and Kanter mentioned joint meetings and collaboration on working with community colleges and the need to end the Adult Literacy/job training split.

· Isakson mentioned that he appreciates the focus on evidence-based practices and if states would be able to be flexible around developing innovative programs and services.  Both Oates and Kanter agreed that states flexibility on innovation should be preserved and enhanced.  He also mentioned the dual-customer approach and indicated how important that was.  Finally, he made a statement about the need for assistive technology for persons with disabilities and the need for accessible transportation.

· Brown in his question raised the issue of a sector-based strategy in helping people prepare for the future.  Both Oates and Kanter replied that sector-based partnerships, green and health-related jobs are important factors for the workforce system.

· In the second panel, Bill Kiernan spoke specifically about people with disabilities. He urged that physical and programmatic access must be a priority, the Disability Program Navigators should be increased, customized employment as a model should be encouraged and that performance measures must take into account the differences between all the populations served by the workforce system so as to not create disincentives to serving people with disabilities. He also indicated that the sequence of services should be eliminated, and that there needed to be an improvement in the way the workforce system deals with VR and people with disabilities.  Bill also urged the federal government to pick up the costs of infrastructure funding from the partners, one-stops should be Employment Networks in the Ticket to Work Program, that there needed to be increased collaboration between the workforce system and the DD and MH systems, and that one-stop staff training and capacity for serving people with disabilities needed to be improved.
In this edition of the CSAVR News Report, we are highlighting the State Director of the Louisiana Rehabilitation Services (LRS), Roseland Starks. Starks has served as the Director since 2007. She rose to this position through the VR ranks, having previously served the Agency as a counselor; counselor for the deaf; program manager for the deaf, deaf-blind, transition, appeals and social security; and bureau administrator overseeing LRS’s policy, program planning and training sections.

· The LRS has headquarters in Baton Rouge along with eight regional offices statewide. The agency is comprised of more than 360 employees. Currently, 61 percent of the professional staff has Master’s Degrees in Rehabilitation Counseling or a closely related field as required by the agency’s Comprehensive System of Personnel Development. Also, 10 staff members are currently enrolled in a Master’s program. Director Starks oversees an operating budget of $71.7 million.

· According to Starks, in light of the current national economic recession, state governmental agencies in Louisiana have been challenged to do more with less by absorbing a myriad of budget cuts and implementing reform. Starks said in 2008 state government in Louisiana had to make mid-year budget reductions of $341 million dollars and is looking at $1.3 billion fewer dollars for state fiscal year 2010’s budget. 
Despite the challenges, the LRS has started to develop some promising practices which include:

1. Exploring ways of leveraging technological advances through various mediums and revising their business practices in order to have a more efficient operation, while still delivering quality services to their customers, and 

2. Working collaboratively with the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) to do a pilot project in one region. The emphasis will be for LRS and LWC to focus on developing a working model that specifically targets the VR program’s “job-ready” consumers. These consumers will be strategically matched with the available job-openings from LWC’s job bank of employers; thus placing more emphasis of VR’s partnership with workforce at the back-end rather than the front-end.

· Due to the increasing numbers of veterans returning from the war in Iraq and Afghanistan, LRS is also targeting veterans and has increased the numbers of veterans served substantially over the past three years. LRS revised the memorandum of understanding with the Louisiana Veterans Affairs office to partner, collaborate and maximize resources to assist in increasing employment opportunities to veterans. In 2008, LRS held a Moment of Remembrance tribute to honor the state and nation’s veterans for Memorial Day with a moment of silence. The ceremony reaffirmed the agency’s stance on assisting returning veterans.

· LRS also has a Supported Employment Continuous Improvement Project (SECIP) designed to improve the quality of supported employment services and outcomes achieved by LRS vendors.  This project evaluates LRS approved Supported Employment (SE) Providers and targets three areas of quality:  (1) implementation of recommended practice, (2) outcomes, and (3) stakeholder satisfaction. Starks said this resulted in better quality of services being provided by their vendors and better employment outcomes for their consumers. 

· Starks said on February 10, 2009 the LRS Making a Difference Campaign was launched which emphasized On-the-Job Training. This aggressive 20 week campaign ended on June 26th. As of week 12 of the Campaign, the agency had been able to write approximately 1,779 individualized plans for employment.

· LRS also partnered with PRIDE Industries, a national service company with a mission to create jobs for people with disabilities, to fill more than 60 contract jobs at Fort Polk located near Leesville, Louisiana. PRIDE Industries asked LRS to identify individuals with disabilities interested in filling entry and journey level positions. The positions included carpenters, electricians, plumbers, HVAC mechanics, heavy equipment operators and general maintenance workers. These jobs exist under the federal AbilityOne program that requires most work hours be performed by people with disabilities. The hourly pay rates ranged from $9.17 to $18.54 and benefits included medical, dental and vision along with paid vacations and holidays.

· For the last five years, LRS has partnered with the Louisiana Department of Health & Hospitals’ Medicaid Purchase Plan and the Louisiana Business Leadership Network to offer free statewide job fairs specifically for citizens with disabilities. The goal is to bridge the needs of the business community with the employment needs of citizens with disabilities who are job-ready and looking for work. The nine regional job fairs enabled more than 1,400 job seekers to connect with 155 businesses and 21 resources groups. The fairs included booths from a number of community partners who provide resources and services to individuals with disabilities..  

· Also in federal fiscal year 2007-2008, LRS provided assistance to 29,192 Louisiana citizens with disabilities through the Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) Program. More than 2,715 consumers were successfully employed after receiving vocational rehabilitation services. Approximately 43 percent or 1,213 of them were employed in the state’s top three high-demand occupational fields identified by the Louisiana Workforce Commission Occupational Forecasting Conference; thus helping to meet the state’s critical business and industry needs. The average annual earnings of individuals with disabilities at acceptance were $8,840 compared to $21,476 at closure. 

· In 2004 a Cost Benefit Analysis was conducted by Louisiana State University’s Human Development Center to determine the economic benefit of the Vocational Rehabilitation Program to the state of Louisiana. It revealed that for every $1 invested in consumers with disabilities receiving services through the VR Program, $9 was returned to Louisiana in the form of increased taxes and reduced public assistance payments. 
· LRS will use the stimulus funding in their state over two state fiscal years beginning July 1, 2009, for the Vocational Rehabilitation Program, Independent Living Older Blind and Independent Living Part B. This funding will be used to further promote On-the-Job training opportunities and keep order of selection groups 1 and 2 open in the VR program. 

BUSINESS RELATIONS

Microsoft and DigiGirlz: For the last few years Kathy and The NET have been working to refer young woman to the various day camps that Microsoft sponsors across the country called DigiGirlz. The camp includes a diverse group of young woman (ages 13 and over) who are in high school. The have the opportunity to learn more about Microsoft and about careers in information technology. The Texas agency for the Blind recently had three young women participate in the DigiGirlz camp in Las Colinas/Irving, Texas. 

Next week the team from Texas Blind will be joining Kathy and Microsoft as part of the DigiGirlz camp at their corporate headquarters in Redmond, WA. Barbara Madrigal the Director and a couple of her staff will be assisting Microsoft staff with the camp. It will provide them with an inside introduction to the company and the ability to assist with the recruitment of transition aged young woman to future camps in their area. The team will also be touring the AT showroom and learn more about the assistive technology strategies that Microsoft uses to support their staff who are blind and visually impaired.       

The NET Featured on Signcast Vlog:  At the recent PepNet conference in Minneapolis, Kathy was asked to explain The NET and CSAVR Business Relations program in sign language. To see the vlog log onto:  http://signcasts.com/node/225. 

The NET, Veterans VR&E and the Mid-Atlantic Employment Team: CSAVR and The NET continue to look for opportunities to partner with our sister VR program at the Veterans Administration. In addition to our national and state level MOUs, we are also working to connect the employment staff of VR and VA-VR&E. Kathy has been working with the VR&E team leader to connect the NET Business Consultants with the VA Employment Coordinators. 

In a recent discussion with the Mid-Atlantic team and their TACE Center staff at GWU, they requested a meeting with their VR&E counterparts in Region III. Kathy is working with the VR&E lead and Joan Kester from GWU to set up a meeting so that the teams can meet each other and develop a strategy for working together with businesses in their states.

Oregon BLN Webinar: Kathy and Beth Butler, the USBLN Chair and VP of Accommodations Management for Wachovia – A Wells Fargo Company, present a joint webinar for the OBLN, WABLN and DBTAC. Several businesses and partners participated in the August 6th webinar to learn more about the partnership between the USBNL and the CSAVR-NET and the services that are available to business customers through The NET. Thanks to the OBLN and their northwest partners for the opportunity to share more about our focus on employer customers through The NET!         

Get Off Your Knees: The John Robinson Story: CSAVR is a sponsor of this production which will be released in multiple locations across the country this fall. Chicago and San Francisco have already committed to airing the program in their markets during National Disability Employment Awareness Month in October. The CSAVR is working with VR Directors and The NET to get information out in the local markets and Kathy is working with a group of VR Business Consultants and PBS on a discussion guide. John Robinson will be speaking at the CSAVR Fall conference in November. More details will follow. 

In the meantime, Syracuse University has announced the release of John’s autobiography. The book is available for purchase at www.syracuseuniversitypress.syr.edu  or by calling Longleaf Services Inc. at 800-848-6224.  Visit the website at www.wmht.org/getoffyourknees for more information on the PBS documentary and DVD.  
Syracuse University Press Announces the Release of Get Off Your Knees 
By John Robinson with Dave Allen 

A Story of Faith, Courage, and Determination
November 2009

Cloth $24.95 978-0-8156-0922-3 

5 1/2 x 8, 176 pages, 23 Illustrations

“Get Off Your Knees is a powerful, courageous book. John Robinson’s story will touch you and inspire you. Whether you are a baseball player, a salesman, or just somebody looking to take ‘responsibility’ for what they have been given in life, this book is for you. John’s honest look at facing life with a disability has the potential to change how you look at your own life and how you approach each day.” 

—Jim Abbott, former Major League pitcher

“There is no such thing as “it can’t be done” in John Robinson’s inspirational story, one that should be on every book shelf as a glowing example of achieving one’s goals despite the obstacles we are born with or the hurdles we encounter along the way. In the face of adversity, he displays courage, conviction, and an unstoppable positive attitude. John Robinson is a true hero.”


—Dick MacPherson “Coach Mac”, Syracuse University College Football Hall of Fame Coach and Former New England Patriots Football Coach

Robinson writes in an honest, personal voice, showing that a disability does not have to get in the way of an education, a career, a family, or one of his favorite hobbies, golf. Get Off Your Knees is a touching story and, as Robinson says, is for “anyone who feels they need inspiration, whether it be an individual with a mental or physical disability, parents of children with disabilities, or someone looking to overcome an obstacle in life.”

John Robinson has twenty years of sales experience in media and is a 1990 graduate of the S.I. Newhouse School of Public Communications at Syracuse University. John has been married for over fifteen years and has three children. In 2001, he was selected to carry the Olympic torch as it passed through Albany on its way to Salt Lake City for the 2002 games. 


—Dave Allen is coauthor of Golf Annika’s Way, with Annika Sorenstam, and Golf Rx: A 15-Minute-a-Day Core Program for More Yards, with Vijay Vad, M.D. He is currently an editor with GolfChannel.com and lives in Orlando, Florida.

PAGE  
1

